Garsington Parish Council
The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 5th November 2007 commencing at 7.30 pm. The Chairman, Cllr Godfrey Eden, presided; present were Cllrs David Baker, Paul Bolam, Anne Eastwood, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick, Judith Westgate and Chris Wright with G Russell in attendance. Also present were County Cllr David Turner, District Councillor Elizabeth Gillespie, Police Community Support Officers, Ken Cooney and Dan Tucker, and four residents.

 

1.         Apologies for Absence

None; all members of the Council were present.

 

2          Public Participation 

Mr Paton raised the state of the path from Kiln Lane to Grenoble Road, repairs required in Kiln Lane and asked what taxi firms accept the Concessionary Fare Tokens. County Cllr David Turner said that the County arranged for weeds to be sprayed but would not pay for the repairs to Kiln Lane because it was thought that Thames Water is responsible for the damage. It is understood that Courtesy Cars of Wheatley accept the tokens.

Mr Moss said that the surface of Birch Road is very uneven and unsuited for people using walking frames. He said that there are many paths where overhanging vegetation is a problem too. The rubbish bin at the Parsler’s Piece entrance has not been emptied.

Mr Townsend and Mr Tipping both complained about being disturbed on the evening of Halloween. They were later able to raise these matters with representatives of Thames Valley Police who attended for part of the meeting and also dealt with Mr Tipping’s complaints about parking outside the school.

Mr Tipping said that a chain in the Play Area is broken and asked what would happen about contact with relatives concerning care of family graves in the burial ground when Rev. Richard Cowles leaves the Parish.

Police Community Support Officer, Ken Cooney introduced his newly appointed colleague, Dan Tucker. He said that the crime figures for Garsington so far this year had been well down on the same period in 2006. Some residents have said that they are disillusioned with the call handling service offered by the police but Ken Cooney said that this was now much improved and that it is essential that people should report all incidents. The public consultation meeting about the Wheatley Neighbourhood Action Group (NAG) will be held in the village school on 21st November at 7.30 pm and this would the opportunity for Garsington residents to tell the police what they think are the important issues.
 

3          Declarations of Interest

Cllr Mike Patrick returned his form of Declaration which will be passed to the Monitoring Officer.

Cllr Paul Bolam declared a personal and prejudicial interest in PO7/W0987 since this property is next door to his own.
 

4          Minutes of the Meeting held on 1st October 2007

The reference to Hazel Road was changed to read Hazel End and then the minutes were signed as a true and accurate record.

 

5          Matters Arising from the Minutes 

a. District Cllr Mrs Gillespie has organised some improvements to the system for replenishing the parish stock of green recycling boxes and she has also determined that the rumours about the possible closure of Rookery House are unfounded. She has also mentioned the possible requirement for planning permission for the pitched roof at 106 Oxford Road to the officers and this is being followed up.

b. In connection with Mrs Stayte’s complaint about vegetation from a neighbour’s garden overhanging the footpath at The Hill the County Council says that this part of the path is unadopted so it is the responsibility of the adjoining owners to sort out the problem between them.

c. The Clerk said that he had written to Mr John Waters about ownership of the land in Combewell after the last Council meeting but has not received a reply.

d.. Mike Dickerson, Highways inspector, and the Clerk had had a meeting  this morning. Mr Dickerson supplied copies of the works order he has issued for jobs at Poplar Close, Clinkards Hill, the footway and verge between Oxford Road and Combewell, and the path behind school. He had also brought a copy of OCC Highways Land Records map of The Plough corner.

e. It was agreed to carry forward discussion of the goal post for the Playing Field and make this an agenda item for the December Council meeting.

 

6          County Councillor’s Report

County Cllr Turner said that he brought the apologies of Peter Ronald that the marking of the road outside The Plough had not yet been done. The work would take place within the next 6-8 weeks. Cllr Turner will make the arrangements for a meeting to discuss the possibility of a 20 mph speed limit and ideas for improving safety in Pettiwell.

Cllr Turner said that the County’s Scrutiny Committee is looking at the problems faced by the young carers of older relatives. He would be grateful if the Parish Council could advise of people in that position who might be able to talk to a small committee about the problems that they face.

In general the late night bus services offered by Thames Travel have proved very popular. Cllr Patrick said that he had experienced difficulty when a bus had left its stop in Oxford Road earlier than scheduled. Cllr Turner said that he would take this up with John Wright of Thames Travel.

 

7          District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that the visit to the waste recycling centre had been very successful. The SODC consultation about new waste collection methods has concluded and recommendations are about to be placed before the Cabinet for implementation when a new contract starts in 2008/9.

Cllr Gillespie said that as part of the District’s campaign against development of the land south of Grenoble Road there would be a canvas of the residents of Blackbird and Greater Leys and also Cowley and Iffley Roads, all of whom would be affected if the development goes ahead.

 

8          Finance

Balances

Barclays Current Account at 31st October £15,139.90

£1,137 income during the month: £338 from OCC re grass cutting; Cemetery fees £298 and Newsletter advertisement receipts £501

Bank of Ireland at 5th October: £104,838.60 (interest earned £450.44)

 

The following cheques were approved for payment:

Total Pest Control – quarterly mole control charge                                                £164.50

Nicholson Nurseries Ltd (maintenance of Parsler’s Piece)                                      £440.63

Biffa Waste Services Ltd                                                                                        £19.32

G Russell (Clerk’s salary)                                                                                     £315.90

G Russell (Admin)                                                                                                  £94.10

Mr E Tipping (petrol receipts)                                                                     £47.38

 

The Council reviewed the Clerk’s salary and agreed that in accordance with the recently concluded national agreement between NALC and SLCC this should be increased with effect from 1st April 2007 to £334.27 per month.

(Cllr Paul Bolam left the meeting at this point)

 

9          Planning 

a. Applications 

PO7/W1269/CLD Greenwoods of Garsington, Pettiwell 

Use of land for the dismantling, storage & recycling of scrap vehicles

The Chairman will contact the County Council planners to point out that the front of the area of land had only been used for car parking.
PO7/W1247 3 Birch Road; Single storey side extension providing garage, study/guest bedroom & shower/wc

The Council agreed that the application should be approved as appropriate development.

PO7/W1192 Fern Cottage 29 Oxford Road

Construction of a single storey rear conservatory

The Council agreed that the application should be approved as appropriate development.

PO7/W1100 Stone House 12-14 South End; Change of use of annexe building to single family dwelling and the division of land.

The Council agreed that the application should be approved as appropriate development but there were concerns about the proposed division of the land.

PO7/W0987 145 Oxford Road; Two storey side extension

The Council agreed that the application should be approved as appropriate development but there were concerns about how close the proposed extension comes to the site boundary.

 

b. Decisions and other planning matters

The following decisions were noted

P07/W0989 The Top Yard, Oxford Equestrian Centre

Alterations and conversion of existing barns and stables to provide 4 no. dwellings and the provision of associated car parking facilities and private amenity space.

Planning permission refused

P07/W0611 3 Larch End Garsington

Erect conservatory on side elevation of property

The Council recommended approval of this application as appropriate development.

Planning permission granted

 

10        Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a. Berinsfield Community Business has written asking to be considered for grounds & property work. BCB is now used by 18 local councils. A general leaflet had been received and will be circulated.

b. Pear Technology – the latest brochure and price list for their estate administration software has received. The start up cost is approx £500, which could be shared 50.50 in the first year, and then £75, shared 50:50 annually thereafter.

c. New partnership publications have been received from the CAB and SODC with one copy of each for distribution to each councillor.

d. The Council has been invited to participate in the locality primary school stakeholders review. The details were passed to the Chairman.

e. The Council has received the Playdale after sales service inspection and maintenance schedules on a CD, which were passed to the Chairman.

f. It was agreed that the County should be asked to remove the sign at the junction of Elm Drive with Oxford Road which indicates that there is a shop on Elm Drive.

11        Parish website

Cllr Mrs Westgate was thanked for setting up http://www.garsington.org as the Parish Council’s own website. It was agreed that approved Council minutes should be published there and that village societies would be encouraged to publicise their activities too.
The next edition of the Garsington Newsletter will be used to publicise the site to all village residents.

 

12        Village Maintenance

The Chairman commented on the big improvement at Phipps Well since it was tidied up. Cllr Wright said that a lot of asbestos had been found and Cllr Mrs Gillespie will talk to the District Council about getting this safely removed. There were several ideas for making the area more attractive to wildlife.

Cllr Hieatt said that he now hoped that the graffiti would be removed during the following week.

Residents of the village are to be asked to make sure that any of their trees, shrubs etc which hang over public areas are kept cut back and told that if this is not done the Parish Council will ask the County Council to take appropriate action.

Ian Young will be asked to propose a more detailed programme of village maintenance for 2008. This will include details of both the sites and the frequency with which they will be cut e.g. trees between Combewell and Oxford Road – twice a year.

 

13        Parsler’s Piece

The Clerk’s correspondence with Nicholson has been circulated and it was agreed that the RADAR operated kissing gate should be purchased and installed at a cost of around £880. The now-redundant gate would be installed in place of the stile opposite, subject to the approval of Mr John Pratelli, the landowner.

 

14        Road safety at The Plough junction 

The new road markings are to be made soon. As far as cutting back the hedge is concerned it seems that as one of the neighbouring landowners the Parish Council may have to make a contribution.

 

15        Traffic Survey results

A meeting of the 6 Parishes group was attended by the Chairman. County Highways officials do not believe that they can justify a weight restriction all the way from Milton Common to Grenoble Road. The results suggest that HGV numbers are down since the last survey. Cllr Turner will ask for another meeting soon.

 

16        Oxford Green Belt – Campaign progress

Councillors reported on the SODC briefing meeting that had been held in October; there had been some disappointment at what seemed to be a weak approach to the problem.

Cllr Mrs Gillespie assured the Council that SODC is fully behind the campaign to prevent loss of green belt land. The AGM of Oxford Green Belt Network will be held at Marsh Baldon at 7.30 pm on 19th November and there will be a big campaign meeting in Garsington in January, the date and arrangements for which will be publicised in the Newsletter.

 

17        Tree warden scheme

Cllr Mike Patrick agreed to be the Council’s representative on this scheme.

 

The meeting closed at 10.25 pm

